# **SERVICES CONTRACT**

(SHORT FORM)

**GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT** 

# **CONTENTS**

		PAGE
A.	CORE GENERAL CONDITIONS	3
1.	Interpretation	3
2.	Representatives	8
3.	CONTRACTOR'S OBLIGATIONS	9
4.	ASSIGNMENT AND SUB-CONTRACTING	9
5.	INFORMATION PROVIDED BY THE COMPANY	9
6.	EXTENSIONS OF TIME	10
7.	Variations	10
8.	Publicity	10
9.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	11
10.	PAYMENT	12
11.	Taxes	13
12.	TERMINATION AND DEFAULT	14
13.	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	16
14.	ACCOUNTS AND RECORDS	17
15.	Notices	17
16.	CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	18
17.	BUSINESS INTEGRITY	18
18.	LIABILITY	19
19.	INDEMNITY	19
20.	GOVERNING LAW AND LANGUAGE	20
21.	THIRD PARTY RIGHTS	20
22.	WAIVER	20
23.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	21
24.	SEVERANCE	21
25.	Number of Originals	21
В.	Services General Conditions	21
26.	CONTRACTOR STATUS	21
27.	Services	21
28.	CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL	22
29.	SUSPENSION OF SERVICES	22
30.	Consequences of Termination	23
31.	LOCAL SUPPLIERS	24
32.	INSURANCE	25
C.	SITE PROVISIONS	26
33.	SITE	26

34.	OTHERS ON SITE	26
35.	HEALTH, SAFETY, ENVIRONMENT AND COMMUNITY	27
D.	Goods	27
36.	Goods	27

## A. CORE GENERAL CONDITIONS

## 1. INTERPRETATION

1.1 In this Contract, unless the contrary intention appears:

"Affiliated Entity" means, in relation to a Party, a subsidiary or a holding company or any other subsidiary of that holding company. A company is a "subsidiary" of another company, its "holding company", if that other company:

- (a) holds a majority of the voting rights in it, or
- (b) is a member or shareholder of it and has the right to appoint or remove a majority of its board of directors, or
- (c) is a member or shareholder of it and controls alone, pursuant to an agreement with other members or shareholders, a majority of the voting rights in it, or
- (d) if it is a subsidiary of a company that is itself a subsidiary of that other company.

"Civil Code" means the Civil Code approved by Decree Law 47.344 and in force in the Republic of Mozambique, as amended, re-enacted or substituted from time to time.

"Civil Procedure Code" means the Civil Procedure Code approved by Decree Law 44.129 and in force in the Republic of Mozambique, as may be amended, re-enacted or substituted from time to time.

"Claim" means any judicial or extra-judicial action, suit, proceeding or demand of any kind (including by or against any or all of the Company, an End User or their respective Personnel by the Contractor, the Contractor Personnel or any third party).

"Commencement Date" has the meaning given in the Form of Agreement.

"Communications" means all notices, notifications, invoices, certificates, approvals, appointments of representatives, consents, statements, reports, authorisations, ratifications, delegations, Claims and other communications (other than day to day communications).

"Company" has the meaning given in the Form of Agreement and includes its successors and assigns.

"Company Representative" means the Person identified as such in the Form of Agreement, as replaced in accordance with Sub-clause 2.2.

"Company Rules" means the Company's rules, requirements, policies and standards as obtainable from the Company, including but not limited to the HSEC Requirements and "The Professional Ethics of ICVL".

"Completion Date" means the relevant date provided for completion of the Services as set out in the Form of Agreement and as amended pursuant to Clause 6 or 7.

"Contract" has the meaning given in Sub-clause 1.3.

"Contract IP" means all Intellectual Property Rights (present or future) created, discovered or coming into existence in connection with the performance of the Contract (including all Intellectual Property Rights in anything developed by the Contractor or its Personnel in performance of the Contract and any Intellectual Property Rights in the Documentation).

"Contract Price" means the sums payable to the Contractor for the performance of the Services in accordance with the Form of Agreement and Schedule A (if any), as varied in accordance with the Contract.

"Contract Objectives" means the objectives for which the Contract is executed, as may be described in the Contract Specification.

"Contract Specification" means the specification referenced in the Form of Agreement and any modification thereto in accordance with the Contract.

"Contract Value" means the monetary value of the relevant part of the Services performed, as determined by the Company Representative having regard to the Form of Agreement and Schedule A.

"Contractor" means the Person referred to as the Contractor in the Form of Agreement and its successors and permitted assigns.

"Contractor IP" means the Contractor's Intellectual Property Rights which are incorporated in anything supplied under the Contract and which:

- (a) are in existence at the Commencement Date; or
- (b) come into existence after the Commencement Date otherwise than in connection with the Contract.

"Contractor's Insurance Policies" means any insurance policy the Contractor is required to maintain under terms of the Contract.

"Contractor Representative" means the Person identified as such in the Form of Agreement, as replaced in accordance with Sub-clause 2.2.

"Correct Invoice" means an invoice which satisfies the requirements of Sub-clause 10.3 and the requirements of the Law applicable from time to time.

"Country" means the country in which the Site is located, as identified in the Form of Agreement.

"Customs Duties" means any Tax or tariff imposed, claimed, levied or assessed by, or payable to, any Government Agency in relation to the import or export of Goods, and includes any bond or guarantee imposed by any Government Agency in lieu of such Tax or tariff.

"Day" means a calendar day.

"Default Notice" means a written notice specifying the default alleged and requiring the other Party to remedy the default.

"Direction" means any decision, demand, determination, direction, instruction, order, request or requirement of the Company Representative made to the Contractor under the Contract.

"Dispute" means any dispute, conflict, question or difference of opinion between the Parties concerning or arising out of or in connection with the Contract.

"Documentation" means, but is not limited to, documentation, plans, designs, Drawings, calculations, engineering information, data, specifications, sketches, notes, samples, reports, maps, accounts, operating manuals, training materials and any other material specified in the Contract (and whether embodied in tangible or electronic form).

"Drawings" means the drawings required for the performance of the Services and includes drawings as may be supplied to the Contractor by the Company Representative.

"EFT" means electronic funds transfer.

"End User" means any member of the ICVL Group having an interest in the Contract or the subject matter of the Contract.

"Form of Agreement" means the form evidencing the Contract between the Parties in respect of the Services.

"General Conditions" means the General Conditions of the Services Contract – Short Form.

"Goods" means the materials, supplies, plant, equipment, spare parts and other things intended to form or forming part of the Services.

"Government Agency" means any public administration's body which undertakes administrative functions (including State bodies, at a national, state, provincial, district, regional or local level, bodies of local municipal

administration and bodies of public institutes, public companies and para-state companies, public associations and public foundations when undertaking administrative functions), concessionaires of State assets when using their authority powers, Courts, Bank of Mozambique and Constitutional Council.

"HSEC" means health, safety, environment and community.

"HSEC Requirements" means the Company's health, safety, environmental and community related requirements, requisites, systems, standards, policies, plans, rules and procedures, including those set out in Appendix C.

"ICC Arbitration Rules" means the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce.

"ICVL Group" means International Coal Ventures (P) LTD ("ICVL"), with Registered Office at 20<sup>th</sup> Floor, SCOPE Minar (Core 2), Laxmi Nagar District Centre, Delhi – 110092, India, and including:

- (a) any Affiliated Entity of ICVL;
- (b) any unincorporated joint venture in which ICVL or any Affiliated Entity of ICVL has a participating interest of not less than 50%;
- (c) any company, body corporate or unincorporated joint venture managed by ICVL or any Affiliated Entity of ICVL; and
- (d) such other entities as the Parties agree in writing.

"ICVL IP" means the Intellectual Property Rights of the Company or any member of the ICVL Group (as the case requires) which:

- (a) are in existence at the Commencement Date; or
- (b) come into existence after the Commencement Date otherwise than in connection with the Contract.

"Indirect Transaction Taxes" means any value added Tax, goods and services Tax or similar Tax including, without limit, sales, use or specific consumption Taxes, imposed, claimed, levied or assessed by, or payable to, any Government Agency, but does not include any related penalty, fine or interest thereon.

# "Insolvency Event" means the Contractor:

- (a) stops or suspends, or threatens to stop or suspend, payment of all or a class of its debts;
- (b) becomes insolvent or bankrupt within the meaning of the Civil Procedure Code or other applicable Law;
- (c) is placed under judicial or administrative management or carries on its business under a receiver, trustee, administrator, liquidator, provisional liquidator or director for the benefit of its creditors or any of them, or any step preliminary to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, administrator, liquidator, provisional liquidator or provisional administrator is taken;
- (d) if it is a company, is wound up (not being a members' voluntary winding up for the purpose of amalgamation or reconstruction);
- (e) has an application or order made, proceedings commenced, a resolution passed or proposed in a notice of meeting, an application to a court made or other steps taken against or in respect of it for its winding up or dissolution or for it to enter into an arrangement, compromise or composition with or assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or class of them or any of them;
- (f) if it is a partnership, ceases to have all the partners comprising the partnership as at the date of the Contract; or
- (g) if it is an individual, commits an act of bankruptcy or makes a compromise or composition with or assignment of his property in favour of creditors; or
- (h) suffers any event analogous to the events set out in paragraphs (a) (g) above in any jurisdiction where it is incorporated or resident.

"Intellectual Property Right" means all industrial and intellectual property rights whether protectable by statute, by the Paris Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property Rights of March 20<sup>th</sup>, 1883 (with all amendments thereto), by use and custom, at common law or in equity, including all copyright, industrial property rights, and similar or related rights which may subsist in works or any subject matter, rights in relation to inventions (including all patents and patent applications), trade secrets and know-how, rights in relation to designs (whether or not registerable), rights in relation to registered or unregistered trademarks, circuit layout designs and rights in relation to circuit layouts.

"Law" means any rule issued by a Government Agency, including without limitation, law, decree-law, order, resolutions, notices, Court rules and judgements and any other Court decisions which are binding, treaties and international agreements, any subordinate legislation or other document enforceable under any law, statute, regulation, rule or subordinate legislation at a district, provincial or national level, and includes the modification or re-enactment of it, which affects or is applicable to the Services and/or relates to a Party's rights and obligations under the Contract.

"Liabilities" means damages, Claims, demands, losses, liabilities, liquidated sums, charges, costs and expenses of any kind.

"Nominated Currency" means the currency specified in the Form of Agreement.

#### "Official" means:

- (c) any officer or employee of any Government Agency, or any person acting in an official capacity on behalf of any such Government Agency;
- (d) any officer, employee or official of a political party;
- (e) any candidate for political office; or
- (f) any officer or employee of a public international organization (for example, the United Nations, IMF or World Bank).

"Party" means a party to the Contract.

"Person" means a firm or body corporate or unincorporated, a collective person, as well as a natural person.

## "Personnel" means:

- (a) in relation to the Contractor, any of its employees, Sub-contractors (including Sub-contractors'
  Personnel), agents and representatives involved either directly or indirectly in the performance of the
  Contract;
- (b) in relation to the Company, an End User and any of its past or present officers, employees, agents or representatives; and
- (c) in relation to a Sub-contractor, any of its employees, agents or representatives involved either directly or indirectly in the performance of the Sub-contract.

"Project" has the meaning given in the Form of Agreement.

"Representatives" means the Company Representative and the Contractor Representative identified in the Form of Agreement, and "Representative" means either of them as the context requires.

"Services" means all things to be performed by the Contractor in accordance with the Contract including all things required by the Contract Specification (as may be amended or varied in accordance with the Contract) and any ancillary works, Goods or services that can reasonably be expected to be provided in conjunction with services described in the Contract Specification.

"Site" means the location specified in the Form of Agreement.

"Special Conditions" means the Special Conditions of Contract, if any, which are incorporated into this Contract and which delete, amend or add to the clauses of these General Conditions.

"Standards" means international standards and codes of practice or other applicable standards and codes of practice expressly specified in the Contract Specification.

"Sub-contract" means any agreement, arrangement or understanding between the Contractor and any Person, whether or not in writing, to perform all or any part of the Services on behalf of the Contractor.

"Sub-contractor" means any Person engaged by the Contractor to perform all or any portion of the Contractor's obligations under the Contract on behalf of the Contractor, and, where context requires, includes also the Sub-contractor's employees, agents, consultants and invitees.

"Tax" means, unless the contrary intention is expressed, any and all taxes, including, without limitation, Indirect Transaction Taxes, excise duty, stamp, customs, import/export, payroll, personal income, property, real property, municipal property tax, interest equalisation, business, occupation, and industry, turnover, income, profits, gains, gross receipts, corporation income, inheritance and donations taxes, immovable asset transfer tax, specific gaming tax, national reconstruction tax, motor vehicle tax, fuel tax, municipal taxes of any nature, notarial fees, or other taxes, fees, withholdings, imposts, levies, duties or other charges of any nature, together with any penalties, fines or interest or similar additions, imposed, levied or assessed by any Government Agency or otherwise payable.

"Tax Benefit" means, individually or collectively, the fiscal benefits to which the Company may be entitled to under the terms of the applicable Law or as mineral title holder, including but not limited to those which are granted to the Company by the Government of Mozambique, in respect of exploration, mine development and construction and mining operations, including an exemption from or reduction of Customs Duties, Indirect Transaction Taxes and certain other Taxes on permanent imports into and exports to outside of Mozambican customs territory, subject to the terms of the applicable Law.

"Tax Invoice" means an invoice or other equivalent document, including without limit, credit note or debit note or sale note, in a form that is valid under the applicable Law of the jurisdiction in which a liability to pay Indirect Transaction Taxes or any other Tax is imposed, claimed, levied or assessed, and which serves as an accountancy document for the Company.

"Tax Laws" means all of the Laws, rules, treaties, conventions, requirements and procedures of the relevant jurisdiction where Tax and Indirect Transaction Taxes are imposed, claimed, levied or assessed.

"Sub-contract" means any agreement, arrangement or understanding between the Contractor and any Person, whether or not in writing, to perform all or any part of the Services on behalf of the Contractor.

"Term" means the period commencing on the Commencement Date and ending on the earlier of:

- (a) the date that all Services are completed in accordance with the Contract; or
- (b) the date the Contract is terminated pursuant to the Contract or otherwise at Law.

"Trade Warranties" means the trade warranties, including warranties against defects and warranties of fitness for purpose, provided by the Sub-contractors and specified in the Form of Agreement, and any and all usual and customary trade warranties from the Sub-contractors.

"UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules" means the Arbitration Rules of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law in force at the date of this Contract.

"Variation" means a direction by the Company to alter, amend, omit, reduce or add to any part or parts of the Services, tasks, materials, Goods or personnel to be provided or performed by the Contractor, to reduce or increase the quantity of Services, or to change any specified Standards, dimensions, quality of materials, method, specified sequence or timing of the Services.

"Variation Notice" means a formal written document of Variation to be signed by the Company and the Contractor stating the Variation to the Services directed by the Company Representative and the adjustments (if any) in the Contract Price and/or the Completion Dates.

"Working Day" means any day which is not a Saturday, a Sunday or a national public holiday in the Country or a public holiday at the Site.

1.2 The following rules apply unless the context requires otherwise.

- (a) The singular includes the plural and the converse also applies.
- (b) A gender includes all genders.
- (c) If a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning.
- (d) The meaning of general words is not limited by specific examples introduced by including or for example.
- (e) A reference to a Person or a Party includes a reference to that Person's or Party's executors, administrators, successors, substitutes (including Persons taking by way of novation), assigns (in the case of a Person) and permitted assigns (in the case of a Party).
- (f) A reference to a Clause or Schedule is a reference to a clause of, or schedule to, these General Conditions.
- (g) A reference to a Law includes a modification or re-enactment of it, a legislative provision substituted for it and a regulation or statutory instrument issued under it.
- (h) A reference to "use" in the context of dealing with Intellectual Property Rights includes using, exploiting, copying, adapting, creating derivate works, developing, modifying, disclosing and communications.
- (i) A reference to days (other than a reference to Working Days), months, or years, shall be a reference to calendar days, months or years, as the case may be.
- (j) Unless otherwise provided, any number of days prescribed shall be determined by excluding the first and including the last day or, where the last day falls on a day that is not a Working Day, the next succeeding Working Day.
- (k) All references to monetary amounts shall be amounts in the currency referred to in the Form of Agreement unless expressly stated otherwise.
- (I) Nothing in this Contract is to be interpreted against a Party on the ground that the Party put forward the Contract or the relevant part of it.
- 1.3 The Contract consists of the following documents only:
  - (a) the Form of Agreement and all documents attached to the Form of Agreement or incorporated in the Form of Agreement;
  - (b) the General Conditions; and
  - (c) the Special Conditions, if any, that the Parties have agreed,

(collectively referred to as the "Contract").

- 1.4 The Contract is formed once the Contractor signs the Form of Agreement. The Special Conditions, if any, shall prevail over the General Conditions.
- 1.5 The Contractor shall have no entitlement to make any claim for any extension of time or any increase to the Contract Price or any other compensation of any kind for any event (including conduct by or negligence of the Company) except as expressly provided for under this Contract.
- 1.6 Without prejudice to any express provisions of this Contract to the contrary, the obligations of either Party are to be performed at that Party's own cost and expense.

# 2. Representatives

- 2.1 Each Party's Representative shall have full authority to act on that Party's behalf for all purposes of this Contract, except authority to amend this Contract.
- 2.2 Representatives may be replaced on giving written notice to the other Party.

#### 3. CONTRACTOR'S OBLIGATIONS

- 3.1 The Contractor shall comply with all of its obligations under this Contract including any requirements set out in the Schedules, Appendices, Annexures and other Contract documents.
- 3.2 Save for where it is expressly stated in this Contract that something will be provided by the Company, the Contractor shall provide everything necessary for the proper performance of the Contract.
- 3.3 The Contractor shall comply and ensure that each of its Personnel comply with the following where applicable:
  - (a) all Laws and Government Agency requirements;
  - (b) all customs and practices of any countries to be visited for the purposes of the performance of the Contract;
  - (c) the Company Rules;
  - (d) the HSEC Requirements;
  - (e) the Directions of the Company Representative or a Person appointed by the Company Representative;
  - (f) all applicable Standards; and
  - (g) all permits, authorizations, approvals and licenses.
- 3.4 The Contractor shall obtain and maintain all permits, licences, registrations and approvals related to the performance of this Contract and shall give all notices required to be obtained or given by Law or any Government Agency for the performance of the Contract, and will be responsible for any penalties, fines, charges or other levies or costs that may arise if such licenses or permits are not obtained or maintained.
- 3.5 The Contractor shall supply all Personnel necessary for the proper performance of the Contract. Such Personnel must be appropriately qualified, competent, experienced and skilled to perform the works or services in respect of which they are engaged.

# 4. ASSIGNMENT AND SUB-CONTRACTING

- 4.1 The Company may assign the Contract or propose that it be substituted by novation, on giving prior written notice to the Contractor. By signing this Contract the Contractor is deemed to consent to any such assignment of the Contract in terms of article 424.2 of the Civil Code.
- 4.2 The Contractor shall not assign or novate the Contract or any part thereof except with the prior written consent of the Company. The Company may, in the Company's absolute discretion, refuse to consent or approve without giving reasons or may give that consent or approval on whatever terms and conditions the Company may think appropriate.
- 4.3 The Contractor shall not Sub-contract the performance of the Contract or any part thereof without the prior written consent of the Company (not to be unreasonably withheld).
- 4.4 No Sub-contract or assignment (whether with or without the consent of the Company) shall in any way relieve the Contractor from responsibility for the performance of the Contract.

# 5. INFORMATION PROVIDED BY THE COMPANY

Unless the Company Representative notifies the Contractor otherwise in writing, information provided by or on behalf of the Company or the Company Representative is not guaranteed as to accuracy, sufficiency or completeness and may not be relied upon by the Contractor.

#### 6. EXTENSIONS OF TIME

- 6.1 The Company Representative may extend the Completion Date for any reason in its absolute discretion where the Company so authorises.
- 6.2 The Company Representative shall alter the Completion Date to accommodate a Variation in accordance with Clause 7 or to reflect any delay in the performance of the Contract caused by a breach of this Contract by the Company.

## 7. VARIATIONS

7.1 The Company Representative may notify the Contractor in writing to perform a Variation or the Contractor may propose in writing a Variation for the approval in writing by the Company Representative. The Contractor shall comply with a Variation notified in writing and shall be bound by the conditions of that Variation as though the Variation was included in the Contract.

#### 7.2 Cost of Variation

- (a) To the extent that the rates in the Form of Agreement or Schedule A apply, they shall be used by the Contractor to calculate the cost of a Variation, but otherwise the cost of a Variation shall be estimated by the Contractor at the lowest reasonable and direct cost consistent with sound practices, actually incurred by the Contractor to comply with the Variation.
- (b) The Contractor shall not be entitled to claim or receive any remuneration or compensation in connection with the Variation other than as specified in the preceding Sub-clause (a).

## 7.3 Variation procedure

- (a) As soon as possible, but in any event, within 7 Working Days of the date on which:
  - (i) a Variation is notified by the Company Representative; or
  - (ii) the Company Representative makes a request for the Contractor to provide information about a proposed Variation,

the Contractor shall submit to the Company Representative a statement advising of its opinion of the impact of the Variation on the Contract Price, the Completion Date and/or the operations of the Company (if any).

- (b) If the statement required from the Contractor by Sub-clause 7.3(a) is submitted later than the relevant time limit, any claims submitted in connection with the relevant Variation may, at the sole discretion of the Company Representative, be time barred.
- (c) If the Company Representative approves the Contractor's statement submitted under Sub-clause 7.3(a), the Company Representative shall prepare a Variation Notice. The Variation Notice shall accord with the Contractor's statement as approved by the Company Representative and shall be binding on the Parties.
- (d) If the Company Representative does not approve the Contractor's statement submitted under Sub-clause 7.3(a) and the Company Representative and the Contractor are unable to agree upon the impact of the Variation on the Contract Price and/or the Completion Date, then such impact shall be determined by the Company Representative who shall prepare a Variation Notice.
- (e) If the Contractor does not agree with the Variation Notice then the matter shall be deemed to be in Dispute and shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions of Clause 13. Any disagreement or Dispute hereunder shall in no way relieve the Contractor of its obligation to comply with any Variation Notice.

# 8. PUBLICITY

Except as required by Law or regulatory requirement or as otherwise permitted by the Contract, the Contractor may not make, and must ensure that each of its Personnel does not make, any public announcements or

disclosures or place any advertisements in relation to the Contract or the Project, without the prior written consent of the Company.

#### 9. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

- 9.1 The Contractor must not and must ensure that each of its Personnel does not, without the express prior written consent of the Company, use (other than as is necessary for the good performance of the Contract) or divulge to third parties, any information relating to the Contract, the Project, or the Company or an End User.
- 9.2 Sub-clause 9.1 does not prevent the Contractor from using and disclosing information which:
  - at the time of the first disclosure by the Company was already in the lawful possession of the Contractor in written form;
  - (b) is or becomes generally available to the public otherwise than by disclosure in breach of the terms of this Contract; or
  - (c) becomes available to the Contractor from a third person legally entitled to possess the information and provide it to the Contractor, if the use or disclosure accords with the right or permission legally granted to the Contractor by that third person.
- 9.3 Sub-clause 9.1 does not prevent the Contractor from disclosing information if such disclosure is required by Law.
- 9.4 The Contractor acknowledges that this Clause 9 is for the benefit not only of the Company but also any End User that has an interest in any information that is the subject of this Clause.

#### 9.5 Contractor IP

The Contractor grants to the Company a non-exclusive, transferable, royalty free, irrevocable and perpetual licence to use and sub-licence all Contractor IP for the purposes of or in connection with the business of the ICVL Group or the Project.

## 9.6 Contract IP

The Contractor agrees that all Contract IP is vested in the Company and is the Company's property as and when created and the Contractor assigns and must ensure that all of its Personnel assign all their respective right, title and interest in and to the Contract IP to the Company.

# 9.7 Contractor warranty

The Contractor warrants that:

- (a) the Contractor has the right to grant to the Company the licence under Sub-clause 9.5; and
- (b) the Contractor has the right to assign all Contract IP to the Company in accordance with Sub-clause 9.6.

## 9.8 ICVL IP

- (a) The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the Company or any End User (as the case requires) remain the owner of all ICVL IP.
- (b) The Contractor must not reproduce, communicate, use, register or attempt to register any interest in or otherwise deal with the ICVL IP and the Contract IP, or allow any of its Personnel or any other Person to do the same, for any purpose other than to perform its obligations under the Contract.

#### 10. PAYMENT

#### 10.1 Contract Price

- (a) In consideration for the good performance of the Contract, the Company shall pay to the Contractor the Contract Price.
- (b) The Contract Price is inclusive of all expenses and costs incurred by the Contractor in performing the Contract, including, without limitation, travel expenses, meals and accommodation. The Company shall not bear or reimburse any such expenses and costs except as expressly specified in Schedule A.

#### 10.2 Payment Method and Conditions

- (a) Unless otherwise agreed by the Company and Contractor, all payments to the Contractor shall be made by cheque or by EFT to a bank account nominated by the Contractor, in the Nominated Currency specified in the Form of Agreement.
- (b) The Contractor shall give 21 Working Days prior notice of any change to the Contractor's banking details.
- (c) If the Contract provides that any amounts are to be paid to the Contractor:
  - (i) outside the Republic of Mozambique; or
  - (ii) in a manner subject to control by any Government Agency,

payment is conditional upon the Company receiving the necessary authorisation, approval, registration and consents required for the making of that payment, which may include but is not limited to, approval by or registration with a Government Agency or as required by applicable Law and proof of payment or exemption from any applicable tax as further detailed in Clause 11. The Contractor shall provide all documentation, support and assistance necessary or requested by the Company, the competent Government Agency for the purposes of obtaining such authorisation, approval, registration and/or consent.

## 10.3 Invoices

- (a) The Contractor shall submit a Correct Invoice for amounts due under the Contract.
- (b) Correct Invoices shall be issued and delivered to the Company's address no later than the fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) day following the end of the period to which the Services refer to. Except as otherwise agreed between the Parties, the Services shall refer to a full calendar month.
- (c) Invoices must comply with the requirements for a valid Tax Invoice, must be in terms and in a form acceptable to the Company, and must contain the following information:
  - (i) the number of the Contract to which the invoice relates;
  - (ii) a full description of the Services provided in the period covered by the invoice;
  - (iii) details of the place where the Services were carried out;
  - (iv) any further verification or documentation in relation to the invoice as is reasonably required by the Company, including evidence of reimbursable costs claimed;
  - (v) the correct calculation of all amounts due to be paid, including Indirect Transaction Taxes and retention amounts where applicable; and
  - (vi) any further information stipulated in any applicable Laws (including any information necessary to make the invoice a Tax Invoice), or by the Company.
- (d) Separate invoices must be rendered for:
  - (vii) fees; and
  - (viii) reimbursable costs and expenses (as agreed on under this Contract).

#### 10.4 Payment Terms

The Company shall make payment to the Contractor of all undisputed amounts within 30 Working Days following the last Day of the month in which the Correct Invoice is received by the Company. The Company may withhold any disputed amounts. The Company shall notify the Contractor of its intention to withhold a disputed amount prior to the due date for payment under the Invoice.

## 10.5 **Deductions and Set-off**

- (a) The Company may deduct from any money due or becoming due to the Contractor all debts and moneys due or becoming due by the Contractor to the Company and any Taxes which the Company may be required by Law to deduct.
- (b) If the Company fails to deduct an amount referred to in Sub-clause 10.5(a), the Company may claim payment for that amount and the Contractor must pay that amount to the Company within 26 Working Days of receiving notice of the claim.

## 11. Taxes

11.1 Unless expressly specified otherwise, all amounts payable under or in connection with this Contract, (including any amount by way of reimbursement, indemnity, damages or otherwise) are inclusive of Taxes, except for Indirect Transaction Taxes and Customs Duties on imports into Mozambique.

#### 11.2 Withholding Taxes

The Contractor is responsible for its own Taxes, irrespective of the jurisdiction in which such Taxes are assessed or imposed. If the Company is required by any Law to make a deduction or withholding from any payment to the Contractor for or on account of any Taxes, the Company is entitled to make that deduction or withholding unless the Contractor provides the Company with valid documentation (received prior to the date when the payment is to be made) showing to the satisfaction of the Company that an exemption or reduction applies.

#### 11.3 Temporary Imports

Where Contractor's Goods are imported into Mozambican customs territory under a temporary import regime for the purposes of the Contract, the Contractor is responsible for compliance with all applicable Law and procedures and the terms and conditions of any temporary import permit issued by the relevant Government Agency, including the payment of any clearance fees, provision of any required security or bond, as well as for reexportation of such Goods. Any Taxes, fines or related charges arising from the non-compliance by the Contractor of the required temporary importation procedures shall be for the Contractor's sole account.

## 11.4 Permanent Imports

- (a) The Contractor shall consult and cooperate with the Company and comply strictly with the Company procedures and the legal, customs, transit, fiscal and other procedures and requirements applicable to the Company, in order, in accordance with the applicable Law, to maximise the application of available exemptions, reductions or rebates and to minimise Taxes that might legally apply to such transactions. In the event that any Tax Benefit applies to the import of any goods for the Project, any duty, tax or other charge payable as a result of the Contractor's failure to comply with the procedures and requirements that are conditions for the application of the Tax Benefit, shall be solely for the account of the Contractor.
- (b) The Contractor shall make any application for any Tax Benefit or other exemptions, reductions or rebates requested by the Company in a form that is satisfactory to the Company. Where any such application is successful, the Contractor will pass on to the Company the full economic benefit of the exemption, reduction or rebate, as the case may be.
- (c) If the Company deems that any Taxes or charges have been inappropriately levied or that an exemption, reduction or rebate of Taxes or other charges applies, the Company may, by written notice to the Contractor, require the Contractor to contest payment of such Taxes or charges subject to the direction and control of the Company.
- (d) Any imports of Goods which are not eligible for a rebate, reduction or exemption from Taxes, whether under the Tax Benefit, applicable Law or bilateral or multilateral free trade agreements (or the equivalent),

shall for the purposes of this Contract be considered as "Non-Exempt Goods". Import of any Non-Exempt Goods by the Contractor into Mozambican customs territory, for the purposes of this Contract, shall be subject to prior written approval by the Company.

## 11.5 Liability in case of non-compliance

Without prejudice to any other provision in this Contract in terms of which the Contractor is responsible for payment of Taxes and charges on imports of Goods into Mozambican customs territory, failure by the Contractor to comply with any of the conditions and requirements of Sub-clauses 11.3 and 11.4, or to follow the applicable procedure, shall result in the Contractor being solely liable for all Taxes, fines, penalties or other charges (the payment of which would otherwise be exempt, reduced or rebated) applied to the import of Goods and other transactions as a result of the failure to comply and, if initially paid for by the Company, may be deducted from any payment of the Contract Price.

#### 11.6 Indirect Transaction Taxes

- (a) In this Sub-clause 11.6, supply shall have the meaning given to it in Sub-clause 11.6(b).
- (b) If Indirect Transaction Taxes are payable on a supply, transfer or sale (supply) made under or in connection with this Contract, and if the Contractor making that supply is liable, under the applicable Law, to pay, or collect and remit, the Indirect Transaction Taxes to the appropriate Government Agency, the Company receiving that supply shall pay to the Contractor an additional amount equal to the Indirect Transaction Taxes payable by the Contractor in respect of the supply. The recipient Company must pay the additional amount to the Contractor on the date when payment for the supply is made (or part thereof), subject to a Tax Invoice being received prior to payment date. This Sub-clause 11.6(b) does not apply to the extent that the consideration for the supply is expressed to be inclusive of Indirect Transaction Taxes.
- (c) The Contractor shall ensure that each invoice it presents to the Company in respect of any Indirect Transaction Taxes is a Tax Invoice. If the Contractor fails to provide the Company with a Tax Invoice within the time period required by applicable Law of the relevant jurisdiction, the Company may withhold payment of the amount payable on account of Indirect Transaction Taxes, either pursuant to Sub-clause 11.6(b) or as part of the consideration where that consideration is expressed to be inclusive of Indirect Transaction Taxes, until such time as a Tax Invoice is received.
- (d) Any reference in:
  - (i) this Contract to a cost, expense or other liability ("Cost") incurred by a Party; or
  - (ii) the calculation of consideration or of any indemnity, reimbursement or similar amount to a Cost, must exclude the amount of any Indirect Transaction Taxes.
- (e) Each Party will take all reasonable steps to co-operate with and provide all necessary assistance to the other Party to ensure so far as possible that the Taxes treatment is accepted by the relevant Government Agency, including the provision of Tax Invoices, proof of payment, proof of source and/or origination and other documentation for this purpose.

# 11.7 Responsibility

The Contractor shall seek its own tax advice and will at all times comply with applicable Tax Laws of the relevant jurisdiction where Tax and Indirect Transaction Taxes are imposed, claimed, levied or assessed.

## 12. TERMINATION AND DEFAULT

#### 12.1 Contractor default

- (a) If the Contractor is in default of this Contract:
  - (i) the Company Representative or the Company may send the Contractor a Default Notice stating the intention of the Company to terminate the whole or any part of Contract under this Subclause 12.1 if the Contractor fails to remedy the default; or

- (ii) if, in the Company's or the Company Representative's reasonable opinion, the default is not capable of remedy, the Company may, forthwith terminate the Contract on giving notice to the Contractor.
- (b) If the Contractor fails to:
  - (i) remedy the default in a manner satisfactory to the Company within 10 Working Days of the Default Notice unless other time period is agreed in writing by the Parties; or
  - (ii) provide adequate assurance (in the opinion of the Company or the Company Representative) within 10 Working Days of the Default Notice that the default will be remedied within a reasonable time; or
  - (iii) remedy the default within a reasonable time after providing such assurances,

then the Company may on giving notice to the Contractor:

- (iv) forthwith terminate the whole or any part of the Contract; or
- (v) take such action as the Company deems necessary to cure the default, including engaging a third party to carry out or complete the performance of the Contract (the cost of such action so taken by the Company being recoverable from the Contractor as a debt due to the Company by the Contractor); or
- (vi) suspend payment under the Contract until the default has been remedied.

## 12.2 Insolvency

- (a) If an Insolvency Event occurs, the Company may terminate the Contract immediately on notice in writing to the Contractor or to any other Person in whom the rights and obligations under this Contract may have become vested
- (b) The Contractor shall give immediate notice in writing to the Company of an Insolvency Event if one occurs.

## 12.3 Termination for convenience

In addition to any other rights the Company has under this Contract, the Company may at any time, in its discretion, terminate the Contract in whole or in part by giving the Contractor not less than 15 Working Days' notice of its intention to do so.

## 12.4 Company default

- (a) If the Company fails without due cause to make a payment which is due to the Contractor under the Contract, and in respect of which:
  - (i) the Contractor has submitted a Correct Invoice;
  - (ii) all authorisations, consents and registrations that may be required from or with any Government Agency for the purposes of payment have been obtained;
  - (iii) the Company is not entitled, whether under the Contract or otherwise, to suspend, withhold or set off; and
  - (iv) there is no Dispute as to the Company's liability to pay,

the Contractor may give a Default Notice to the Company stating the intention of the Contractor to terminate the Contract under this Sub-clause 12.4 if the Company fails to make payment within 30 Working Days.

- (b) If the Company fails to make the payments referred to within 30 Working Days of the Default Notice without just cause, the Contractor may on notice to the Company:
  - (i) forthwith terminate the Contract; or

(ii) suspend performance of the Contract notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary contained in the Contract.

#### 12.5 Effect of termination

- (a) In the event of either Party giving a notice of termination in accordance with this Clause 12, the Contract shall terminate on the date that the notice is received.
- (b) No action taken or document issued by the Company under Clause 12 will limit the rights, remedies, powers, authorities and discretions and accrued Liabilities and obligations of the Parties (all of which shall continue in full force and effect as if there had been no such termination).
- (c) Clauses 1, 5, 8, 9, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24 and 25 and any other provision intended to survive termination of the Contract or required to give effect to termination will survive termination of the Contract.

## 13. **DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

- 13.1 If at any time there is any Dispute, then the Company Representative and the Contractor Representative shall, as a condition precedent to the commencement of any proceedings in respect of the Dispute, forthwith confer in and endeavour to settle such Dispute.
- 13.2 Notwithstanding the existence of any Dispute, the Parties will continue to perform all of their obligations under the Contract without prejudice to their position in respect of any Dispute.

#### 13.3 Representatives to seek resolution

- (a) If the Company Representative and the Contractor Representative are unable to resolve the Dispute within 21 Working Days of first meeting, either Party may give to the other Party a notice (Dispute Notice) specifying the Dispute and requiring its resolution under this Clause 13.
- (b) Within 10 Working Days following the receipt of the Dispute Notice the Dispute shall be referred to a senior executive officer of each Party for resolution.

## 13.4 Arbitration

- (a) If the Company and the Contractor are unable to resolve the Dispute within 20 Working Days after the senior executive officers first conferring, or within such other period as the Parties may agree in writing, such Dispute shall be finally settled by arbitration in accordance with the following Sub-clauses.
- (b) Where the value of the arbitration claim is less than two million United States Dollars (USD 2,000,000), the Dispute shall be submitted to arbitration under the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules by a sole neutral arbitrator appointed in accordance with the procedure established in the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules. If the Parties are unable to agree on the appointment of a sole arbitrator within 30 Days of the appointment proposal made in accordance with this procedure, the appointing entity shall be the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) in accordance with the ICC Rules as the Appointing Authority in CDUDMI and other *Ad Hoc* Arbitrations. The seat of the arbitration shall be Maputo, or as otherwise determined by agreement between the Parties. The language for the arbitration shall be English.
- (c) Where the value of the arbitration claim is greater than two million United States Dollars (USD 2,000,000), the Dispute shall be submitted to arbitration under the ICC Arbitration Rules (save that no requirements of the ICC Arbitration Rules as to the nationality of the arbitrator shall apply) by three arbitrators, one appointed by each Party and the chairman chosen by the two Party appointed arbitrators. The seat of the arbitration shall be London but the arbitral tribunal shall have discretion to hold hearings in any location it sees fit, or as otherwise determined by agreement between the Parties. The language for the arbitration shall be English.
- (d) The value of the arbitration claim, for the purposes of determining the jurisdiction of the arbitral tribunal to settle the Dispute, is the monetary amount, value or damage which is sought to be recovered by the claimant in the arbitration, or which is otherwise the subject matter of the Dispute. Any interest included in the claim shall be disregarded in the calculation. The value of the arbitration claim shall be determined by the arbitral tribunal:

- (i) In the case of arbitration under the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules, as soon as the arbitral tribunal has been constituted or upon communication of the statement of claim to each of the arbitrators, if this is later; and
- (ii) In the case of arbitration under the ICC Arbitration Rules, as soon as the Request for arbitration (as defined in the ICC Arbitration Rules) has been transmitted to the arbitral tribunal.
- (e) If any Party enters a plea concerning the jurisdiction of the arbitral tribunal on the basis of the value of the claim, the arbitral tribunal must rule on such a plea as a preliminary question.
- 13.5 The arbitration decision shall be binding and final, and shall be enforceable in any judicial court having jurisdiction.

#### 14. ACCOUNTS AND RECORDS

- 14.1 The Contractor shall keep for a period of not less than 12 months after end of the Term, a complete set of accounts and records in accordance with good and accepted accounting principles showing all its expenditure under the Contract and all supporting information on an open book basis.
- The Company may, at its discretion, request the Contractor to provide evidence, in a form satisfactory to the Company, that any Indirect Transaction Taxes paid by the Company to the Contractor have been paid or properly accounted for to the relevant Government Agency in due time. Any payments to the Contractor may be withheld, and the time for payment referred to in Clause 10.4 shall be suspended, until the Contractor provides such evidence.
- 14.3 At any time until 12 months after the end of the Term, the Company or its nominees shall have the right to inspect and verify the accounts and records referred to in Sub-clauses 14.1 and 14.2, and the Contractor shall give the Company proper opportunity so to inspect and verify together with proper facilities for such inspection and verification.

#### 15. Notices

- 15.1 All Communications shall be made in writing in English, except as otherwise required by Law.
- 15.2 In those cases where, by Law, any written communication by the Parties must be in Portuguese, the Portuguese version shall be accompanied by an English version, which the Parties acknowledge and accept to be bound to for purposes of sub-clause 15.1.
- 15.3 The Communications must be:
  - (a) facsimiled;
  - (b) attached to an email;
  - (c) delivered express (either locally or internationally) by an international courier;

in each case, to the number or address (physical address or e-mail address) specified in the Form of Agreement; or

- (d) delivered by hand to the other Party's Representative.
- 15.4 The Communications shall be deemed to have been received:
  - (a) if delivered express (either locally or internationally) by an international courier, when delivered to the Party to whom the Communication is addressed;
  - (b) if delivered personally, sent by facsimile or electronically as an email attachment:

- (i) if it is transmitted or hand delivered by 4.30 pm (at the place of receipt) on a Working Day on that day; or
- (ii) otherwise, on the following Working Day.

#### 16. **CONFLICTS OF INTEREST**

## 16.1 Warranty

The Contractor warrants that as at the date of the Contract it has not carried on business, entered into any financial arrangements or undertaken any obligation which would in any way interfere or conflict with the performance of the Contract by the Contractor and its Personnel under the Contract.

#### 16.2 Conflicts of interest

The Contractor must ensure that neither it nor any of its Personnel carry on business, enter into any financial arrangements or undertake any obligation which would in any way interfere or conflict with the performance of the Contract by the Contractor and its Personnel under the Contract, without the prior written consent of the Company.

## 16.3 Indemnity

Without limiting Clause 19 the Contractor indemnifies the Company and must keep the Company indemnified in respect of any Liabilities incurred or sustained by the Company as a result of any breach by the Contractor of the warranties contained in Clause 16.1 or the undertakings contained in Clause 16.2.

## 17. BUSINESS INTEGRITY

## 17.1 Establishment of Procedures

The Contractor must establish and maintain procedures, policies and precautions to prevent its Personnel from making, receiving, providing or offering gifts, entertainment, payments, loans or other consideration to Personnel of the Company or the ICVL Group for the purpose of influencing such Personnel to act contrary to the best interests of the Company. This obligation will apply to the activities of Personnel in their relations with Company Personnel arising from the Contract

# 17.2 Improper advantage or benefit to Official

- (a) The Contractor represents and warrants that it has not offered, paid, promised to pay, authorised the payment of or transferred money or anything of value to an Official to secure any improper advantage or benefit in relation to the matters contemplated by the Contract, either directly or indirectly through a third party.
- (b) The Contractor must not, directly or indirectly, in connection with the Contract, offer, pay promise to pay or authorize the giving of money or anything of value to an Official, or to any other person, while knowing or being aware of a high probability that all or a portion of such money or thing of value may be offered, given or promised, directly or indirectly to an Official, for the purpose of influencing the act, decision or omission of such Official to obtain or retain business related to the Contract, to direct business related to the Contract to any person, or to obtain any improper advantage or benefit.
- (c) The Contractor must not directly or indirectly, in connection with the Contract, offer or make unofficial payments or offer anything of value to any official to secure or expedite a routine action or service to which an individual or company is prohibited.
- (d) The Contractor represents that no Official or close relative of an Official has any direct or indirect ownership or other legal or beneficial interest in it or any of its Affiliated Entities, or in the contractual relationship established by the Contract, and that no such Official serves as an officer, director, employee, or agent of the Contractor.

(e) The representations, warranties and obligations under this Clause 17.2 will continue throughout the Term.

# 17.3 Notification regarding change of interests

The Contractor agrees to promptly notify the Company in writing of any changes in the direct or indirect ownership in the Contractor or its Affiliated Entities that would make it or them an Official. The Contractor covenants that should the Company notify it of any concerns that there has been a breach of the provisions of Clauses 17.2 or this Clause 17.3, it must cooperate in good faith with the Company in determining whether such a breach has occurred. If the Company determines in its sole discretion that there has been such a breach or that the Contractor has taken any action that would create a material risk of liability for the Company under any applicable law, it may treat the breach as an event of default and exercise any rights it may have under the Contract upon the occurrence of an event of default, but without regard to any waiting periods or cure periods specified in the Contract.

## 17.4 Notification of failure to comply with Clause

The Contractor agrees to notify the Company promptly upon discovery of any instance where the Contractor or any of its Personnel fail to comply with this Clause 17.

## 18. LIABILITY

- 18.1 Subject to Sub-clause 18.2 the Contractor will be liable to the Company and any third parties, in accordance with the Law, for any losses or damages arising from the acts or omissions of the Contractor or its Personnel in the performance of this Contract.
- 18.2 Neither Party shall be liable to the other for any loss of profit or indirect or contingent loss or damage sustained by the other Party, or for any penal or special damages.
- 18.3 No provision of this Contract shall, or shall be read as intending to, exclude liability of either Party for gross negligence, wilful misconduct, fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation.
- 18.4 Neither Party shall be liable to the other for any delay or failure (including any stoppage or reduction of its operations) in performing its obligations under the Contract to the extent that such delay or failure is caused by an event or circumstance that is beyond the reasonable control of that Party, and which by its nature could not have been foreseen by such Party or, if it could have been foreseen, was unavoidable, provided that the Party shall use all reasonable endeavors to mitigate the effect of the Force Majeure event or circumstance on the performance of its obligations and resume performance under the Contract.
  - (a) Promptly, or upon becoming aware of the Force Majeure event or circumstance, or as soon as reasonably practicable after the start of the Force Majeure event or circumstance but no later than 48 (forty eight hours) hours from its start, the Party must notify the other Party, in writing, of the Force Majeure event or circumstance, its nature, the date and time on which it started, its cause and its likely or potential duration, and the effect of the Force Majeure event or circumstance on its ability to perform any of its obligations under the Contract and, when appropriate or when reasonably requested to do so by the other Party, update such information.
  - (b) If any Force Majeure event or circumstance prevent the Contractor from carrying out its obligations under the Contract for a continuous period of more than 5 (five) days, the Company may terminate this Contract immediately by giving written notice to the Contractor.
  - (c) The Contractor shall not in any event be entitled to compensation for demobilization, stand down or other time or any other losses whatsoever due to the Force Majeure event or circumstance.

# 19. INDEMNITY

19.1 The Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, defend and keep indemnified the Company and its Personnel against all Liabilities caused, whether wholly or in part, directly or indirectly by:

- (a) any breach by the Contractor or its Personnel of any of the Contractor's obligations (including any warranty) under the Contract;
- (b) any non-compliance with any Law, or any penalty imposed for breach of any Law in connection with the performance or non-performance of the Contract caused by any act or omission of the Contractor or its Personnel;
- (c) any act or omission by the Contractor or its Personnel arising out of the performance of the Contract;
- (d) any illness, injury or death of any person, or any loss or destruction of or damage to any property which is caused by the Contractor or its Personnel, in connection with the Contractor's performance or non-performance or breach of the Contract, or any other act or omission of the Contractor or its Personnel;
- (e) any actual or alleged contamination, pollution or public or private nuisance arising directly or indirectly out of the acts or omissions of the Contractor or its Personnel; or
- (f) any legal costs on attorney and client scale for legal action to enforce the Contractor's indemnification obligations under this Clause.
- 19.2 The End users, each member of the ICVL Group and their respective Personnel shall have the benefit of the indemnity in Sub-Clause 19.1 in respect of third party claims.
- 19.3 Each indemnity in the Contract is a continuing obligation separate and independent from the Contractor's other obligations.
- 19.4 The Contractor shall not bring any claim arising out of or connected with the Contract against any End User or any member of the ICVL Group other than the Company.

## 20. GOVERNING LAW AND LANGUAGE

- 20.1 The Contract is governed by the Laws of the Republic of Mozambique.
- 20.2 This Contract has been drafted simultaneously in English and Portuguese. For purposes of Mozambican Law, the Portuguese language version shall prevail.
- 20.3 The Parties acknowledge and accept that this Contract version in English, as signed by the Parties, is a true translation of the Portuguese version for legal purposes, and in case of conflict prevails over any other translation.

## 21. THIRD PARTY RIGHTS

- 21.1 Subject to Sub-clause 21.2, no provision of the Contract is intended to confer a benefit on, or be enforceable by, any person who is not a party to the Contract.
- 21.2 The members of ICVL Group may enforce all Clauses intended to be for their benefit, including for the avoidance of doubt, Sub-clause 19.4.

# 22. WAIVER

The waiver partly or wholly of the terms of the Contract shall:

- (a) be valid only if in writing and signed by the Company;
- (b) apply to a particular occasion only;
- (c) not be continuing unless expressed to be so; and

(d) not constitute a waiver partly or wholly of any other condition or term.

## 23. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

The Contract, as amended from time to time in accordance with its provisions, represents the entire agreement between the Parties and supersedes all prior arrangements whether written or oral and all letters of intent, notices of award, purchase orders, understandings, representations and documents (if any) including any tender in relation to the subject matter of the Contract or any performance given prior to the date of the Contract.

## 24. SEVERANCE

Any provision of the Contract which is invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall be enforced to the maximum extent possible so as to give effect to the intent of the Parties, or, if incapable of such enforcement, shall be ineffective only as to that jurisdiction and to the extent of the prohibition or unenforceability. This does not invalidate the remaining provisions of the Contract nor does it affect the validity or enforceability of that provision in any other jurisdiction.

## 25. Number of Originals

The Contract shall be executed in the number of originals stipulated in the Form of Agreement.

## B. Services General Conditions

# 26. CONTRACTOR STATUS

- 26.1 Where the Contractor is a natural person, only the Contractor shall perform the Services and shall not nominate any other Person to perform the Services without the prior written approval of the Company.
- 26.2 The Contractor is not an employee of the Company and this Contract does not create any relationship of employment between the Parties. Where the Contractor is a natural person, the Services are performed with absolute independence and without any subordination to the Company.
- 26.3 This Contract does not create a relationship of agency between the Parties, and the Contractor shall have no authority to represent the Company or act in its name.

## 27. Services

- 27.1 The Contractor must perform the Services, as well as any additional services which may be agreed between the Parties, with the highest standard of care, skill and diligence that would normally be expected of a reputable and competent Person carrying out services similar to the Services in order to fulfil the Contract Objectives.
- 27.2 The Contractor undertakes that the Services and each element of the Services:
  - (a) will be fit for the purpose for which the Services are required, which shall include (without limitation) that the Services and the deliverables rendered by the Contractor can lawfully be used to fulfil the objectives of the Project;
  - (b) will comply with the Contract;
  - (c) will comply with applicable Standards; and
  - (d) will comply with all applicable Laws.

- 27.3 The Contractor shall complete the Services within the agreed timeframes and by the Completion Date.
- 27.4 The Contractor shall attend meetings with the Company and the Company's Personnel and nominated consultants, whenever necessary and when requested by the Company.

## 28. CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL

- 28.1 The Contractor must not remove from performance of the Services any Personnel in the list in Schedule E ("**Key Personnel**"), without the prior written approval of the Company Representative.
- 28.2 If the Company so determines, Key Personnel and any new Personnel replacing Key Personnel will be required to enter into confidentiality agreements on terms required by the Company.
- 28.3 The Company Representative may direct the Contractor to remove a member of the Contractor's Personnel from the performance of the Contract if in the opinion of the Company Representative, that Personnel is lacking in appropriate skills or qualifications, engages in inappropriate conduct or is incompetent or negligent. The Contractor must comply with such direction immediately and must promptly replace such Personnel at no extra cost to the Company. The Contractor must not re-assign the removed Personnel to the performance of the Contract at any time thereafter.
- 28.4 The Contractor is responsible for obtaining and maintain valid visas and/or work permits, as and if applicable, for all its expatriate Personnel, before commencement of any Services, and for any penalties, fines, charges or other levies or costs that may arise in case such visas and/or work permits are not obtained or maintained.

## 29. Suspension of Services

#### 29.1 Company's Suspension

The Company may:

- (a) at any time, in its absolute discretion and for its convenience; or
- (b) if the Company, acting reasonably, forms the opinion that it is necessary:
  - (i) because of an act, default or omission of:
    - A. the Company or its Personnel; or
    - B. the Contractor, a Sub-contractor or their Personnel;
  - (ii) to comply with an order of a court or competent Government Agency;
  - (iii) for the protection or safety or any person or property; or
  - (iv) because suspension of work under a contract upon which the Services depend prevents the carrying out of the Services,

direct the Contractor to suspend the carrying out of the whole or part of the Services for such time as the Company sees fit.

## 29.2 Contractor's Suspension

If the Contractor wishes to suspend the carrying out of the whole or part of the Services, otherwise than pursuant to Sub-clause 12.4(b)(ii), the Contractor shall obtain the Company's prior written approval. The Company may approve the suspension and may impose conditions of approval in its absolute discretion.

#### 29.3 Effects of Suspension

The Contractor shall do all things possible to reduce any expense or cost consequent upon the suspension. The suspension shall not vitiate the Contract.

#### 29.4 Prolonged Suspension

- (a) If suspension of the whole or a substantial part of the Services under Sub-clause 29.1 continues for more than 180 consecutive Days, then the Company shall either:
  - (i) by notice to the Contractor terminate the Contract with effect from a specified date (no greater than 7 Days after the date of the notice); or
  - (ii) direct the Contractor to recommence the suspended Services as soon as reasonably practicable.
- (b) Subject to paragraph (c) below, if the Company gives a notice under Sub-clause 29.4(a)(i) above, then such notice shall be treated as if it were a termination notice under Sub-clause 12.3 and the Contract were terminated under that clause.
- (c) If the direction to suspend is issued under Sub-clause 29.1(b)(i) a notice under Sub-clause 29.4(a)(i) shall be treated as if it were a termination notice under Sub-clause 12.1(a)(i) and the Contract were terminated under Sub-clause 12.1.

## 29.5 Claim

The Contractor will not be entitled to any claim, and will not be entitled to standby rates, in connection with the suspension when the Services are suspended:

- (i) pursuant to Sub-clauses 29.1(b)(i)B, 29.1(b)(ii) or 29.2, or
- (ii) pursuant to Sub-clauses 29.1(b)(iii) or 29.1(b)(iv), where the Contractor or its Personnel made the protection, safety or suspension of work necessary.

## 29.6 Standby and recommencement

- (a) If the Services are suspended for any reason, the Company may direct the Contractor to keep certain Contractor Personnel on standby and the Contractor must comply.
- (b) Subject to Sub-clause 29.5, standby rates, if any, will be paid in accordance with Schedule A (Remuneration Schedule), in respect of Contractor Personnel whom the Company has directed be kept on standby.
- (c) The Contractor shall promptly recommence performance of the Services or the relevant part of the Services on receiving notice from the Company to do so.

# 30. Consequences of Termination

- 30.1 In the event of either Party giving a termination notice in accordance with Clause 12, the Contractor must:
  - (a) immediately cease performance of the terminated Services subject to any Directions made by the Company Representative or Company;
  - (b) comply in all respects with any Directions contained in the termination notice or given by the Company or Company Representative;
  - (c) immediately take all possible action to mitigate any Liabilities incurred by it as a result of such termination;
  - (d) within 5 Working Days after the termination notice, provide the Company with a detailed report in such form as the Company may require in relation to the Services performed up to and including the date of the termination notice;
  - (e) return to the Company any items issued to the Contractor by the Company during the Term as soon as reasonably practicable; and
  - (f) provide the Company with any Documentation and Drawings (whether complete or incomplete) prepared by or on behalf of the Contractor.
- 30.2 Clauses 30 and 32 shall survive termination of this Contract.

- 30.3 If the Contract is terminated under Sub-clause 12.1 or 12.2:
  - (a) the Company Representative shall certify its reasonable estimate or the actual amount of:
    - (i) the cost to the Company of carrying out and completing the balance of the Services;
    - (ii) all payments made to the Contractor;
    - (iii) all losses and additional costs arising in connection with all prior breaches by the Contractor or with the termination; and
    - (iv) all costs, charges and expenses of any nature, incurred by the Company or any End User in carrying out the balance of the Services or such part thereof taken out of the Contractor's hands or arising from the termination and any associated delay; less
    - (v) the Contract Price.
  - (b) If the amount certified under Sub-clause 30.3(a) is positive, it will be a debt due by the Contractor to the Company which may be deducted from any amounts due or becoming due to the Contractor and/or by judgement in any court of competent jurisdiction.
- 30.4 If the Contract is terminated under Sub-clause 12.3 or 12.4 the Contractor is entitled to recover from the Company (less any amounts previously paid and subject to any rights which the Company may have to suspend, withhold, or set off payments):
  - (a) the Contract Value of all parts of the Services performed in accordance with the Contract at the date of termination and not included in a previous invoice; and
  - (b) costs reasonably incurred by the Contractor in the expectation of completing the whole of the Services and not included in any other payment by the Company,

provided the Contractor has taken all reasonable steps to mitigate these amounts.

30.5 The Contractor will not be entitled to recover any loss of profits arising as a result of termination.

## 31. LOCAL SUPPLIERS

- 31.1 The Contractor shall, in the performance of the Contract [in respect of parts of the Contract performed on Site]:
  - (a) use suppliers and manufacturers available locally or if not available locally then otherwise available within the Country, except in those cases where the Contractor can demonstrate that such suppliers or manufacturers do not offer competitive prices or internationally comparable quantities, qualities and delivery schedules; and
  - (b) When hiring Personnel, give preference to Mozambique citizens from the local or neighbouring communities or, if not available locally then otherwise from within the Country, except in those cases where the Contractor can demonstrate that the necessary skills and expertise are not locally available or are available in insufficient quantity.
- 31.2 For the avoidance of doubt, the obligations in sub-clause 31.1 include, without limitation:
  - (a) giving local Personnel, suppliers and manufacturers a fair and reasonable opportunity to tender or quote;
  - (b) giving preference to Personnel, suppliers and manufacturers in the following order:
    - (i) those available locally;
    - (ii) those available within the neighbouring communities;
    - (iii) those available within the Country;

- (iv) those tenders, arrangements or proposals that include local or Country based participation;
- (v) all others.
- 31.3 Except as otherwise agreed in writing by the Company Representative, the Contractor shall include in any Subcontract the same obligations as are referred to in Sub-clauses 31.1 and 31.2, and shall report to the Company Representative concerning such third party's implementation of that condition.
- 31.4 The Contractor shall, within 1 month of the Commencement Date and at monthly intervals thereafter or such other times as nominated by the Company Representative, submit to the Company Representative in the form required by the Company Representative a report concerning the Contractor's implementation of its obligations under this Clause 31.4.

## 32. Insurance

#### 32.1 Contractor's Insurance Policies

The Contractor shall, at its expense, effect and maintain:

- (a) throughout the Term and for a further 3 years thereafter, professional indemnity insurance to a minimum value of two million United States Dollars (USD 2,000,000) for each and every claim in respect of liability arising by reason of any act, error or omission of the Contractor or the Contractor's Personnel in the performance of the Services;
- (b) throughout the Term, if the performance of the Contract requires the Contractor to use plant and equipment, insurance covering all loss of and damage to the plant and equipment for its replacement value (or require the owner of the plant and equipment to maintain such insurance);
- (c) throughout the Term, workers' compensation and employers' liability insurances covering all Liabilities, whether arising under Law or customary law, in relation to the death of, or injury to, any employee of the Contractor or any person deemed to be an employee of the Contractor;
- (d) throughout the Term, insurance to a minimum value of two million United States Dollars (USD 2,000,000) for each and every claim, covering all Liabilities in respect of any injury to, or death of, any person not being a person who at the time of the occurrence is engaged in or upon the service of the insured under a contract of service or apprenticeship, or any loss, damage or destruction to property not belonging to nor in the care, custody or control of the insured; and
- (e) throughout the Term, if the performance of the Contract involves the use of vehicles, third party liability insurance covering all Liabilities in respect of any injury to, or death of, any person or any loss, damage or destruction to any property arising from the use of motor vehicles.

## 32.2 Policy requirements

- (a) All of the Contractor's Insurance Policies must, unless prohibited by Law, be endorsed to:
  - (i) insure the Company and its Personnel for their respective rights and interests;
  - include a cross liability clause, noting that each of the parties comprising the insured shall be considered as a separate entity, and the insurance applies as if a separate policy has been issued to each party;
  - (iii) waive all express or implied rights of subrogation against the Company and its Personnel; and
  - (iv) include a clause that provides that a breach of condition or term of insurance by one insured will not adversely affect the cover provided to another insured under the policy,

save that (i) and (ii) above shall not apply in respect of any policy for professional indemnity insurance or workers' compensation/employer's liability insurance policies.

(b) If the Contractor's Insurance Policies are subject to the application of any self-insured retention, excess or deductible, the amount of the self-insured retention, excess or deductible must be declared to the Company and, in the event of a loss, is payable by the Contractor. The Company reserves the right to require the Contractor to reduce the amount of any self-insured retention, excess or deductible where such amount is considered by the Company to be unreasonable in the circumstances of the Contract.

- (c) The Contractor's Insurance Policies must be taken out with a reputable insurer approved by the Company, and on terms and conditions consistent with prudent risk management practice.
- (d) No provision contained in this Clause 32 will limit the Contractor's liability including its liability to indemnify the Company in accordance with the Contract.
- (e) Before the Commencement Date and each time the policies are renewed or varied, the Contractor must provide the Company with an insurance certificate of currency or such other evidence as the Company may require that the Contractor and its Sub-contractors are insured in accordance with the Contract.
- (f) In the event that the Contractor fails to comply with its obligations under Clause 32 the Company may, at its sole option and without being under any duty or obligation to do so, effect and maintain such insurances and deduct the costs of such insurances from any moneys due to the Contractor.
- (g) The Contractor must ensure that the Contractor's Insurances are not varied to the detriment of the Company, cancelled or allowed to lapse.
- (h) The Contractor will ensure that its Sub-contractors have the benefit of or effect and maintain insurances equivalent to the insurances required to be effected and maintained by the Contractor under this Contract.

## C. SITE PROVISIONS

## 33. **S**ITE

- 33.1 The Contractor shall comply with all Site rules notified to the Contractor by the Company Representative, including without limitation those governing the conduct of the Contractor's Personnel at and about the Site. The Company reserves the right from time to time to make and revise any such rules and the Contractor will comply fully with such rules, as revised.
- Unless otherwise expressly specified in the Contract, the Contractor is responsible for the cost of transporting its Personnel to and from the Site and will provide for the movement of its Personnel on the Site at all times.
- 33.3 In the event of any breach of Sub-clause 33.1, the Company may:
  - (a) require the Contractor, the Contractor's Personnel, and/or any other Person to leave the Site immediately;
  - (b) require the Contractor and/or any of its Personnel to remove any material or substance from the Site at the Contractor's cost,

and the Contractor must ensure such request is immediately complied with and take all possible action to ensure the safety of all Personnel.

## 34. OTHERS ON SITE

- 34.1 The Contractor must co-operate with and not prevent the Company and any other contractors and suppliers (whether employed or engaged by the Company or not) from properly carrying out their work, and shall give them any information or data reasonably necessary or expedient to ensure proper performance of their respective work.
- 34.2 The Contractor is not entitled to any extension of any Completion Dates, increase in the Contract Price, damages, costs or any other financial or other compensation as a result of any interference from other contractors and suppliers (whether employed or engaged by the Company or not).

## 35. HEALTH, SAFETY, ENVIRONMENT AND COMMUNITY

- 35.1 The Contractor is responsible for the health and safety of its Personnel.
- 35.2 The Contractor must comply, and ensure all Contractor Personnel on Site comply with the HSEC Requirements and all directions given by the Company Representative.

#### D. Goods

#### 36. **Goods**

- 36.1 The Contractor shall obtain, and ensure that the Company has the benefit of, all Trade Warranties and shall assign them to the Company at the end of the Term. The Contractor shall provide copies of the relevant Trade Warranties with any invoices for payment in respect of Goods.
- 36.2 The Contractor warrants all Goods against any defect, and warrants that all Goods shall be fit for the purposes for which they are intended, for a period of 180 days from the end of the Term or such other periods specified in the Contract or by applicable Law (the "Warranty Period").
- 36.3 If any Goods are defective, are not fit for their purpose or do not comply with the Contract within the Warranty Period and the Contractor does not remedy any such defect or default to the satisfaction of the Company within 5 Working Days, such defect or default may be remedied by the Company at the cost of the Contractor.
- Ownership of any Goods shall pass the Company on the earlier of payment for the Goods or receipt of the Goods by the Company.
- 36.5 The provisions of this Clause 36 shall be in addition to and without limiting the provisions of Clause 27.2 and any conditions or warranty expressed or implied by Law or otherwise.
- 36.6 If the performance of the Contract requires the Contractor to transport Goods to or from the Site, unless advised otherwise by the Company in writing, the Contractor will maintain insurance covering the loss of or damage to the Goods during transit, regardless of whether the Company has paid for those Goods. Such insurance must note the Company as a party insured under the policy.